#### TITLE 30

# LUMMI NATION OF CODE LAWS REVENUE CODE

Enacted: Resolution 81-110 (11/2/1981) Resolution 89-46 (3/27/1989) Resolution 90-90 (7/6/1990) (Payroll Tax) Resolution 90-91 (7/6/1990) (Treaty Fisheries Payroll Tax) Resolution 90-92 (7/6/1991) (Treaty Fish Buyers' Tax) Resolution 91-67 (7/2/1991) (Utility Business Activity Tax) Resolution 2010-128 (7/27/2010) (Hotel Occupancy Tax) Resolution 2017-084 (7/25/2017) (Food and Beverage Tax)

Resolution 89-47(4/27/1989) Amended: Resolution 91-68(7/2/1991) Resolution 91-70 (7/2/1991) Resolution 92-155 (12/29/1992) Resolution 92-156 (12/29/1992) Resolution 92-157 (12/29/1992) Resolution 92-158 (12/29/1992) Resolution 93-207 (12/17/1993) Resolution 93-208 (12/17/1993) Resolution 95-75 (7/14/1995) Resolution 96-157 (12/17/1996) Resolution 97-173 (12/20/1997) Resolution 97-174 (12/20/1997) Resolution 98-161 (12/14/1998) Resolution 99-114 (12/7/1999) Resolution 2000-127 (11/21/2000) Resolution 2001-142 (12/4/2001) Resolution 2002-026 (3/5/2002) Resolution 2002-153 (12/16/2002) Resolution 2003-163 (12/8/2003) Resolution 2004-157 (11/15/2004) Resolution 2005-165 (12/29/2005) Resolution 2006-114 (9/8/2006) Resolution 2006-157 (12/4/2006) Resolution 2007-159 (12/17/2007) Resolution 2008-182 (12/5/2008) Resolution 2009-183 (12/10/2009) Resolution 2010-205 (12/7/2010) Resolution 2011-183 (12/6/2011) Resolution 2012-175 (12/27/2012) Resolution 2013-143 (11/19/2013) Resolution 2014-149 (12/16/2014) Resolution 2015-152 (12/1/2015) Resolution 2016-014 (1/5/2016) Resolution 2016-158 (12/20/2016)

## TITLE 30 LUMMI NATION CODE OF LAWS REVENUE CODE

#### **Table of Contents**

Chapter 30.01	Administration	1
30.01.001 30.01.010 30.01.020 30.01.030	Jurisdiction Department Established Power and Duties of the Director Delegation of Powers and Duties	1 1
Chapter 30.02	Tax Review Board	1
$\begin{array}{c} 30.02.010\\ 30.02.020\\ 30.02.030\\ 30.02.040\\ 30.02.050\\ 30.02.060\\ 30.02.070\\ \end{array}$	Board Established Board Membership Appointment of Members Quorum Findings and Decisions Appeals to the Board Examination and Audits	1 1 2 2 2
Chapter 30.03	General Provisions	2
30.03.010 30.03.020	Administration Definitions	
Chapter 30.03.	100 General Rules and Procedures	3
30.03.101 30.03.102 30.03.103 30.03.104 30.03.105 30.03.106 30.03.107 30.03.108	Assistance Agreements Authority to Abate Closing Agreements Confidentiality Examination and Audits Notice Deemed Effective Oaths and Affirmations Service and Enforcement	3 3 3 4 5 5
Chapter 30.03.	200 Assessment and Collection	5
30.03.201 30.03.202 30.03.203 30.03.204	General Information Authority Information Required by Request Record Keeping Requirements Information Included in Returns	5 5
30.03.205 30.03.206 30.03.207	Place and Manner of Filing and Payment Extension of Time for Filing and Payment Due Dates and Time Determinations	6 6 7
30.03.208 30.03.209 30.03.210 30.03.211	Interest Rates and Application Designation of Individual Penalties for Failure to File Penalties for Failure to Pay	7 7
30.03.213 30.03.214 30.03.215	Penalties for Attempt to Evade or Defeat Tax Charges for Administrative Costs Failure to Comply with Chapter	7 8

30.03.216	Interference with Administration	
30.03.217	Suspension and Fraud Proceedings	. 9
30.03.218	Assessment Powers	. 9
30.03.219	Examination Procedure	. 9
30.03.220	Notice Requirements	
30.03.221	Security for Payments	
30.03.222	Procedure for Refunds	10
30.03.223	Collection Powers	
30.03.224	Delinquent Liabilities	
30.03.225	Demand for Collection	
30.03.226	Statute of Limitations	
	300 Administrative and Judicial Appeal	
-		
30.03.301	Prohibition of Suits	
30.03.302	Administrative Appeal	
30.03.303	Informal Conference	
30.03.304	Procedure for Hearing	11
30.03.305	Time and Manner of Appeal	12
30.03.306	Appeal to the Court	
30.03.307	Jurisdiction of Courts	
30.03.308	Transcripts of Appeal Proceedings	12
Chapter 30.04	Business Activities Tax	13
30.04.010	Preamble	13
30.04.020	Repeals Chapter 30.01	
30.04.030	Definitions	13
30.04.040	Business Licenses Required	11
30.04.050	Tax Imposed	11
30.04.060	Rate	
30.04.000		
	Exemptions	14
30.04.080	Tax Part of Operating Overhead	15
30.04.090	Submitting Forms and Payments of Taxes	
30.04.110	Disposition of Revenues	15
Chapter 30.05	Payroll Tax [Reserved]	15
Chapter 30.06	Utility Business Activity Tax	
30.06.010	Legislative Intent and Findings	
30.06.020	Definitions	16
30.06.030	Imposition of Gross Receipts Tax	18
30.06.040	Timing of Sales	18
30.06.050	Timing of Sales Payment of Taxes and Reporting	18
30.06.060	Cost of Collection Actions	18
30.06.070	Interest on Late Payments	
30.06.080	Effective Dates	
30.06.090	Severability	
30.06.100	Codification	
50.00.100	Courrenton	10
Chapter 30.07	Agriculture Production Tax [Reserved]	18
Shupter 50.07		10
Chapter 30.08	Forest Excise Tax [Reserved]	19

Chapter 30.09	Real Estate Transfer Excise Tax [Reserved]	19
Chapter 30.10	Automobile Excise Tax	19
30.10.010	Tax Imposed	19
30.10.020	Effective Date	
30.10.020		17
Chapter 30.11	Treaty Fish Buyers' Tax	19
30.11.010	Legislative Intent and Findings	19
30.11.120	Definitions	20
30.11.030	Imposition of Treaty Fish Buyers' Tax	20
30.11.040	Processing Rebate	20
30.11.050	Employment Rebate	
30.11.060	Rebate Requirements and Limitations	21
30.11.070	Payment of Taxes	21
30.11.080	Licensing and Bonding Requirements	21
39.11.090	Cost of Collection Actions	21
30.11.100	Interest on Late Payments	
30.11.110	Effective Dates	
30.11.120	Severability	
30.11.130	Codification	
•	Treaty Fisheries Payroll Tax [Reserved]	
Chapter 30.13	Hotel Occupancy Tax	22
30.13.010	Legislative Intent and Findings	22
30.13.020	Purpose	$\frac{22}{22}$
30.13.030	Definition	
30.13.040	Rate of Tax	
30.13.050	Collection and Remittance	
30.13.060	Penalty for Violation	
30.13.070	Effective Date	
30.13.080	Severability	
201121000		
Chapter 30.14	Food and Beverage Tax	23
30.14.010	Authority	23
30.14.020	Legislative Intent and Findings	23
30.14.030	Definitions	24
30.14.040	Imposition of Food and Powerage Tex	26
	Imposition of rood and beverage rax	20
30.14.050	Imposition of Food and Beverage Tax Collection and Remittance	27
30.14.050 30.14.060	Collection and Remittance	27
30.14.050 30.14.060 30.14.070	Collection and Remittance Penalty for Violation Effective Date	27 27

#### TITLE 30 LUMMI NATION CODE OF LAWS REVENUE CODE

#### **Chapter 30.01 Administration**

#### 30.01.001 Jurisdiction

The provisions of this Title and all rules and regulations under it shall apply within the exterior boundaries of the Lummi Reservation and within the exterior boundaries all lands held in trust for the Lummi Nation by the United States regardless of location.

#### **30.01.010** Department Established

There is hereby established a department of the tribal government to be known as the Revenue Department of the Lummi Indian Business Council (LIBC), of which the chief executive officer shall be known as the Revenue Director (Director).

# **30.01.020** Power and Duties of the Director

The Revenue Director shall:

(a) Assess and collect all taxes.

(b) Make, adopt, and publish such rules and regulations as he may deem necessary or desirable to carry out the powers and duties imposed upon him or the department by the Council.

(c) Submit quarterly, or more frequently as required by the Council Treasurer, reports summarizing recent and projected tax collections.

(d) Recommend to the Council such amendments, changes in and modifications to revenue laws as seem proper and requisite to relieve injustice and irregularities in taxation, and to facilitate the assessment and collection of taxes in the most economical manner.

# **30.01.030** Delegation of Powers and Duties

The Director may delegate any power or duty vested in or transferred to him by law or action of the Council to the assistant director or to any of the Director's subordinates; the Director shall be responsible for the official acts of the officers and employees of the department.

#### **Chapter 30.02 Tax Review Board**

#### **30.02.010** Board Established

There is hereby established the Tax Review Board as an agency of the LIBC.

#### **30.02.020** Board Membership

Board membership shall be comprised of three (3) members, at least two (2) of whom must be enrolled members of the Lummi Nation residing upon the Lummi Reservation or trust lands. Each member shall not be a candidate for nor hold any other public office or trust, and shall not engage in any occupation or business which may interfere with his duty as a member of the board.

#### **30.02.030** Appointment of Members

Members are selected, confirmed, and appointed as follows:

(a) <u>Nomination</u>. The Chairman of the LIBC will select and nominate an individual qualified under the requirements of LCL §30.02.020 of this Chapter.

(b) <u>Confirmation</u>. Upon a simple majority vote of a duly called meeting of the LIBC, the nominee is appointed to serve as a member.

(c) <u>Three-year term</u>. A member's term of office will be three (3) years, except that

(1) in order to establish the staggered expiration of terms among the members, of the first group of appointees, one will be appointed for one year, one for two years, and one for three years; and

(2) any appointment which does not begin coincident with this scheme shall be shortened to the time necessary to maintain the pattern of staggered expirations.

(d) <u>Vacancies</u>, <u>interim appointments</u>. A vacancy on the Board, whether caused by

death or incapacity, disqualification, resignation, or removal, will be filled as set forth in this Chapter.

#### 30.02.040 Quorum

A majority of the Board shall constitute a quorum for making orders or decisions pertaining to appeals for which it has jurisdiction under Chapter 30.03 of this Title.

#### **30.02.050** Findings and Decisions

The Board shall make findings of fact and prepare a written decision in each case decided by it, and such findings and decision shall be effective upon being signed by two or more members of the Board and upon being filed with the Revenue Director, and shall be open to public inspection.

#### **30.02.060** Appeals to the Board

The Board shall have jurisdiction to decide an appeal made by any person having received a notice of denial of the petition or a notice of determination made under Chapter 30.03 of this Title.

#### **30.02.070** Examination and Audits

For the purposes of gathering or confirming facts relevant to an appeal before the Board, the Board may make an inquiry and may proceed to:

(a) examine any books, records, papers, maps, documents, or other data which may be relevant and material to the inquiry;

(b) summon the person liable for the tax or required to perform the act, or any officer or employee or agent of the person, or any person having possession, custody, or care of books of account containing entries relating to the business of the person liable for the tax, or any person the board may deem proper, to appear before the Board at the time and place named in the summons and to produce such document or other data, and to give testimony, under oath, as may be relevant or material to the inquiry; and

(c) take such testimony of any such person, under oath, as may be relevant or material to the inquiry.

#### **Chapter 30.03 General Provisions**

#### 30.03.010 Administration

(a) The Revenue Director is empowered to administer the tax laws of the LIBC and, to that end, will adopt rules and regulations and provide instructions as may be necessary for the proper and efficient administration of those laws.

(b) All of the provisions of Chapters 30.03, §30.03.100, §30.03.200, and §30.03.300 shall have full force and application with respect to any tax imposed under this Title.

#### 30.03.020 Definitions

Subject to additional definitions (if any) contained in the subsequent paragraphs of this Chapter and in the other chapters of this Title, and unless the context otherwise requires, the following definitions shall apply:

(a) "Board" means the Tax Review Board as established under Chapter 30.02 of this Title.

(b) "Chapter" means the regulations of Title 30 of the Lummi Code of Laws (LCL).

(c) "Council" or "Tribal Council" means the Lummi Indian Business Council (LIBC).

(d) "Court" means the Lummi Tribal Court.

(e) "Director" means the director of the Lummi Revenue Department.

(f) "Fraud" has the same meaning as that established in the interpretation of Section 7206 of the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1954, as amended or renumbered.

(g) "Lummi" means an enrolled member of the Lummi Nation.

(h) "Nation" means the Lummi Nation, a federally recognized Indian Tribe in the United States, also listed in the Federal Register as the Lummi Tribe of the Lummi Reservation.

(i) "Person" means any individual, receiver, assignee, trustee in bankruptcy, trust, estate, firm, co-partnership, joint venture, club, company, joint stock company, business trust, municipal corporation, corporation, association, society, or any group of individuals acting as a unit whether mutual, cooperative, fraternal, not-for-profit, or otherwise and the United States or any instrumentality thereof.

(j) "Reservation" means all areas lying within the external boundaries of the Lummi Reservation.

(k) "Tax" means the tax imposed by a Chapter.

(1) "Taxes" means the tax and any interest, penalty, or costs imposed by or assessed under a Chapter.

(m)"Taxpayer" means any person who is liable for taxes imposed or assessed.

(n)"Trust Land" means all lands held in trust for the Lummi Nation by the United States regardless of location.

### Chapter 30.03.100 General Rules and Procedures

#### **30.03.101** Assistance Agreements

The Director is authorized to negotiate mutual assessment and collection assistance agreements with any other tax jurisdiction. The agreements so negotiated will come into force only upon ratification by the LIBC.

#### **30.03.102** Authority to Abate

In response to a written request but before any court acquires jurisdiction in the matter, or at any time when an assessment is found to be incorrect, the Director or Board may abate any part of an assessment which it determines was incorrectly, erroneously, or illegally made.

(a) Form of request. The request must be made in writing to the Office of the Director, state the abatement sought, and must contain a complete statement of the facts relied on, together with any information and documents necessary to present those facts.

(b) <u>Compromise</u>. Upon the compromise of a liability and according to the terms of the closing agreement formalizing the compromise, the Director or Board will cause the abatement of the appropriate amount of the assessment.

(c) <u>Public record</u>. Abatements in excess of five hundred dollars (\$500) will be recorded in the Office of the Director in a form available for public inspection. The record shall be maintained for a minimum of six (6) years after the date of abatement.

#### **30.03.103** Closing Agreements

If at any time after a final assessment of taxes, the Director or Board in good faith is in doubt of the liability of the taxpayer for payment thereof, it may compromise the liability by entering with the taxpayer into a written closing agreement that adequately protects the interests of the Lummi Nation, provided that the agreement will be subject to approval by the Chairman of the LIBC and the Nation's legal counsel.

(a) <u>Stipulation</u>. Provided that, if entered into after a court acquires jurisdiction over the matter, the closing agreement must be made part of a stipulated order or judgment disposing of the case.

(b) <u>Security</u>. As a condition for entering into a closing agreement, the Director or Board may require a provision of security for payment of any taxes due according to the terms of the agreement.

(c) <u>Conclusive</u>. A closing agreement is conclusive as to the liability or nonliability for payment of taxes for the assessment dates or periods referred to in the agreement, except upon a showing of fraud, malfeasance, or misrepresentation, or concealment of a material fact.

#### 30.03.104 Confidentiality

Information received by the Director or Board is protected under the following disclosure rules:

(a) <u>Public Information</u>. Nothing in this paragraph is intended to prevent the publication or disclosure of the names and addresses of registered taxpayers or general information which is otherwise in the public record or generally available to the public upon the making of a reasonable inquiry.

(b) <u>Non-Disclosure</u>. Information supplied by a person in response to a request, or included in any return or form required to be filed under this Chapter, or obtained in the course of an examination, shall not be disclosed to third parties without the consent of the person.

(c) <u>Lawful Exceptions</u>. It shall be unlawful for an employee or former employee of the Revenue Department to reveal to any individual, other than an employee or legal counsel of the Nation, any information contained in the return of any taxpayer or any other information about any taxpayer acquired as a result of his or her employment by the department except:

(1) to an authorized representative of the taxpayer;

(2) to an employee of the government of the Lummi Nation or a member of the LIBC authorized by the Director to obtain such information for use in connection with the governmental function of said employee or council member; provided that it shall be unlawful for the employee or council member to reveal said information except as permitted in this paragraph;

(3) in any administrative or judicial proceeding to enforce any act or collect taxes or in any matter in which the taxpayer has put its own liability for taxes at issue;

(4) in compliance with an order of any court of competent jurisdiction in which the information sought is material to the inquiry;

(5) in recording tax liens on the property of a taxpayer or collecting taxes by levy upon the property or rights to property of a taxpayer;

(6) in statistical releases which do not identify a specific taxpayer or otherwise disclose the information therein as being applicable to any single taxpayer;

(7) to the extent of revealing whether a taxpayer has made a designation (and, if so, the name and address of that individual) or whether a person is a designee (and, if so, by whom the individual has been designated); and

(8) to the extent of revealing the amount and basis of unpaid taxes to the purchaser or an intended purchaser of the property or business of the taxpayer.

(d) <u>Contractor</u>. For the purposes of this

paragraph an "employee" includes any person whose services the Director or Board has engaged; provided that such person agrees under contract to be bound by the provisions of this paragraph, and may include any contractor with the Lummi Nation who enters in writing into a binding agreement with the Director or Board.

(e) <u>Fine or penalty</u>. Any employee or council member who violates any of the provisions of this paragraph shall be subject to a fine of fifty dollars (\$50) or suspension for thirty (30) days, or both.

(f) <u>Compliance</u>. The Director or Board may further restrict the disclosure of information by ruling and will establish procedures for compliance with this paragraph.

#### **30.03.105** Examination and Audits

For the purpose of an assessment or making a required return where none has been made, or determining the correctness of any return or form, or the liability of any person for taxes, or the liability in law or in equity of any transferee or fiduciary of any person for taxes, or collecting any liability, the Director and/or Board may make an inquiry and may proceed

(a) to examine any books, records, papers, maps, documents, or other data which may be relevant and material to the inquiry;

(b) to summon the person liable for the tax or required to perform the act, or any officer or employee or agent of the person, or any person having possession, custody or care of books of account containing entries relating to the business of the person liable for tax or required to perform the act, or any other person the Director or Board may deem proper, to appear before the Director or Board at the time and place named in the summons and to produce such books, records, papers, maps, documents or other data, and to give such testimony, under oath, as may be relevant or material to the inquiry.

(c) to take such testimony of any such person, under oath, as may be relevant or material to the inquiry.

#### **30.03.106** Notice Deemed Effective

Notice required to be given by the Director or Board may be effectively given to a taxpayer by mailing the notice to the individual last designated by the taxpayer, at the address shown on the designation. The foregoing is not intended to exclude the use of other methods of providing notice, including publication, so long as it comports with due process. Public notice of a lien will be effective as to all property and rights to property of a taxpayer, business or person if the description of the taxpayer, business, or person is sufficient to put a reasonable person on notice to ascertain the existence of a lien on the property.

#### **30.03.107** Oaths and Affirmations

Any agent or employee designated by the Director or Board for that purpose is authorized to administer such oaths or affirmations and to certify such papers as may be necessary under this Chapter.

#### **30.03.108** Service and Enforcement

Summons will be served and enforced according to the following provisions:

(a) <u>Service of Summons</u>. The Director or Board will serve a summons by an attested copy delivered by certified mail or in hand to the person to whom it is directed, or left at its last and usual place of abode or business. The certificate of service signed by the person serving the summons will be evidence of the facts it states on a hearing of an application for the enforcement of the summons. When the summons requires the production of books, records, papers, maps, documents, and other data, it will be sufficient if the items are described with a reasonable certainty.

(b) <u>Enforcement of Summons</u>. Whenever any person summoned neglects or refuses to obey the summons, or to produce books, records, papers, maps, documents, or other data, or to give testimony, as required, the Director or Board may impose the sanctions provided by law and may further apply to Lummi Tribal Court for such order as it deems proper and not inconsistent with the law for punishment of contempt, to enforce obedience to the requirements of the summons, and to punish the person for his default or disobedience.

### Chapter 30.03.200 Assessment and Collection

# 30.03.201 General Information Authority

The Director, to the extent he deems practical, will inquire after and concerning all persons owning or having the care and management of any property with respect to which any tax is imposed and all persons who may be liable for any tax of the Lummi Nation.

# 30.03.202 Information Required by Request

The Director or the Board may require of any and all persons who are engaged in business activity within the Lummi Reservation or trust lands, or are otherwise subject to its jurisdiction, such information as the Director or Board may deem relevant and material. Upon a written request and after an adequate opportunity to comply, those persons must provide the information required. Failure to comply with a request for information is subject to the penalties provided.

# 30.03.203 Record Keeping Requirements

Every person liable for any fee or tax imposed by this Chapter or Chapters 10.20, 20.05, or 21.04 of the Lummi Code of Laws shall keep and preserve, for a period of five (5) years, suitable records as may be necessary to determine the amount of any tax for which he may be liable, which records shall include copies of all federal income tax and state tax returns and reports made by him. All his books, records, and invoices shall be open for examination at any time by the revenue department. Any person who fails to comply with the requirements of this Section shall be forever barred from questioning, in any court action or proceeding, the correctness of any assessment of taxes made by the revenue department based upon any period for which such books, records, and invoices have not been so kept and preserved.

# 30.03.204 Information Included in Returns

Forms to be filed pursuant to this Chapter will be provided by the Director, and the information to be included in or filed with the forms will be prescribed in instructions and other rules. Any filing may be prepared on a clear copy of the official form.

(a) <u>Generally</u>. A form will clearly identify the tax and the assessment date or period (if any) and provide for the name of the taxable property or taxpayer for which it is filed, the calculation of the base on which the tax (if any) is computed, and the disclosure of methods underlying the calculation.

(b) <u>Additional Information</u>. Additional information may be required, sufficient to establish the qualification for any exclusion from or deduction claimed in the base, or to disclose the detail of transactions.

(c) <u>Supplemental Material</u>. Supplemental documents may be required and are permitted. For example, statements filed with any federal, state, or local authority which contain information substantially similar to that required herein may be attached to the form to clarify or support an entry, to disclose a method, to establish a qualification, to provide detail, or as otherwise appropriate. Such statements and other materials must be clearly identified, be referenced to the corresponding entry on the form, and be reconciled to the information therein.

(d) <u>Attachments</u>. Any additional information, supplemental material, or other attachment filed with a form is deemed a part of the form itself.

(e) <u>Signature</u>. Any return, form, or other document which is required to be made or filed under this Chapter must be signed and verified by a written declaration made under the penalties set forth in LCL §30.03.213 and LCL §30.03.216.

# **30.03.205** Place and Manner of Filing and Payment

Taxpayers and other persons making filings and payments under this Chapter must comply with the following requirements:

(a) <u>Place and Address</u>. All filings and

payments must be delivered to the Office of the Director or be mailed to: Lummi Revenue Department, Office of the Director, 2665 Kwina Road, Bellingham, WA 98226.

(b) <u>Identification</u>. Any payment must be marked with clear identification of the taxpayer, the return or other form, the assessment date or period, and the kind of liability for which the payment is being made.

(c) <u>The Payee</u>. The check or other remittance must be made payable to the order of the Lummi Revenue Department.

(d) <u>Application of Payments</u>. Any payment received by the Director will be applied, first in satisfaction of any penalty, then interest, and lastly the tax due from the taxpayer. The Director will report to the taxpayer the application made and the resulting status of the taxpayer's accounts and will issue a notice of assessment for any unpaid tax or interest.

# **30.03.206** Extension of Time for Filing and Payment

A taxpayer may file a written request for a one (1) month extension of the time for filing a return, and for any payment due with the return, subject to the requirements of Subparagraph (b) below.

(a) <u>Manner and Time of Request</u>. The request must identify the taxpayer, return, and assessment date or period and include a statement of cause, and must be filed at the place and by the time for filing the return.

(b) <u>Effect of Extension</u>. The time for filing the return will be automatically extended one (1) month. The time for any payment is also extended, provided that the taxpayer pays with the request an amount equal to at least ninety percent (90%) of the tax due with the extended return. The balance of the tax due, and accrued interest, must be paid on the extended date for filing the return.

(c) <u>Additional Extension</u>. In its discretion and for good cause shown, the Director may grant additional extensions of time for up to three (3) months, on the basis of a similar written request filed before an extended due date. The Director may require the payment of an estimated amount of tax or condition the grant of an extension of time to pay upon the posting of a bond or provision of other security or the creation of a lien.

# 30.03.207 Due Dates and Time Determinations

The following rules will apply in the determination of dates and time.

(a) <u>Due Dates</u>. Due dates are those stated in the chapter or specified in instructions, forms and notices of the Director. If a due date falls on a Saturday, Sunday, or a legal holiday, then the due date will become the next working day.

(b) <u>Action by Mail</u>. When a taxpayer elects to act by mail rather than another manner of delivery, the date of the action is determined by the postmark. For instance, mail postmarked by midnight of the date due is timely made and is deemed made as of that day. If self-metered mail is received within five (5) days, the metered date is deemed to be the postmark.

(c) <u>Computation of Interval</u>. In computing an interval of time and determining the day on which a period of time ends and action is due, the first day is not counted and the actual days, including Saturdays, Sundays and holidays, elapsed are counted.

# 30.03.208 Interest Rates and Application

Interest is imposed on any unpaid tax.

(a) <u>Duration of Accrual</u>. Interest is computed from the date the tax was first due (without regard to any extension or stay of time) to the date payment is received.

(b) <u>Annual Rate</u>. The rate of interest will be the rate presently in use by the Internal Revenue Service, plus two percent (2%).

(c) <u>Interest on Refunds</u>. Interest will be remitted to a taxpayer on any overpayment of tax from the date the payment was received to the date a refund is made. The interest will be computed at the rate presently in use by the Internal Revenue Service, less two percent (2%).

### 30.03.209 Designation of Individual

Each taxpayer must designate and provide the mailing address of a natural person for the

purposes of notice, together with such other information as may be required by form and instruction.

(a) <u>More Than One Tax</u>. A taxpayer obligated to designate under more than one chapter must designate a single individual as the designee for all such chapters.

Common (b) Joint or Undertakings. Participants in a joint or common undertaking, regardless of their ownership or agreement or the form of their organization, must designate one individual, and if one participant is the agent charged operating or with the management of the undertaking, the designation must be made by that participant.

#### **30.03.210 Penalties for Failure to File**

If a taxpayer fails to file a return by the time due, a penalty of ten percent (10%) of the tax due for the assessment date or period, but not less than ten dollars (\$10) will be assessed against the taxpayer.

(a) <u>Additional Penalty</u>. An additional penalty of two percent (2%) of the tax due, but not less than ten dollars (\$10), will be assessed for each full month a return is overdue.

(b) <u>Extended Return</u>. A return filed on or before an extended date for filing is timely filed.

### **30.03.211** Penalties for Failure to Pay

A taxpayer failing to pay an amount of tax by the time due will be assessed a penalty of ten percent (10%) of the amount of the underpayment.

(a) <u>Additional Penalty</u>. An additional penalty will be assessed of one percent (1%) of the underpayment for each full month payment is overdue.

(b) <u>Extended Due Date</u>. An amount paid on or before an extended date for payment is timely paid.

# **30.03.213 Penalties for Attempt to Evade or Defeat Tax**

Any owner who is underassessed by reason of incomplete or incorrect information provided, or any taxpayer who understates tax imposed, through negligence or intentional disregard of the rules and regulations (but without the intent to defraud) will be assessed a penalty of two hundred fifty dollars (\$250), plus twentyfive percent (25%) of the underpayment of tax.

(a) <u>Fraud Penalty</u>. If any part of an underassessment or understatement of tax is shown to be due to fraud, a taxpayer will be assessed a penalty of fifty percent (50%) of the underpayment of tax.

(b) <u>Party to Fraud</u>. Any person who assists a taxpayer in the fraud will be subject to a penalty of up to five hundred dollars (\$500), plus twenty-five percent (25%) of the underpayment of tax. Any liability arising under this Subparagraph shall be assessed and collected as a tax imposed by the chapter.

# 30.03.214 Charges for Administrative Costs

A taxpayer failing to pay any taxes at the time due may be charged for extraordinary administrative costs incurred in collecting the unpaid amount, including attorney fees and other costs of collection outside the jurisdiction of the Lummi Nation. These charges will be assessed unless the Director or Board, for good cause shown, relieves the taxpayer from the operation of this paragraph.

(a) <u>Costs</u>. Costs will be limited to direct costs and the out-of-pocket expense incurred in collection efforts beyond the ordinary office functions, duties, and notices for collecting taxes, and the usual legal expenses for obtaining local court judgments.

(b) <u>Cause</u>. A mere mistake, the absence of negligence or of intentional disregard of the regulations, or the presence of substantial issues of interpretation, especially in the case of a deficiency arising upon examination of a return which was timely filed, and all surrounding facts and circumstances, including the pattern of compliance of the taxpayer, may be given due weight in determining good cause.

(c) <u>Notice</u>. Upon determining any charges for costs, the Director or Board will issue a notice of assessment to the taxpayer.

# 30.03.215 Failure to Comply with Chapter

Any person obligated to pay a tax, to make a designation, to file a return, to provide information, documents, access thereto or to property, to furnish a surety bond or other security, or to comply with a lawful order of the Director or Board, and failing to do the same in accordance with this Chapter, may have his rights to engage in productive activity within the Lummi Reservation and trust lands suspended until compliance is made.

# **30.03.216** Interference with Administration

(a) <u>Unlawful Acts</u>. It is unlawful for any person

(1) to forcibly, or by bribe, threat or other corrupt practice, obstruct or impede the due administration of any tax;

(2) to willfully fail to comply with a subpoena duly issued pursuant to this Chapter;

(3) to commit fraud, or knowingly to assist another in the commission of fraud, with the intent to evade or defeat the assessment or collection of any tax, interest, or costs imposed or assessed; or

(4) with knowledge and intent, to falsely verify by written declaration any return, form, or other document.

(b) <u>Indian Violator</u>. An Indian who violates any of the provisions of this paragraph shall be guilty of an offense and, upon conviction, shall be ordered to pay a fine not to exceed three hundred sixty dollars (\$360) in accordance with the provisions of Title 5 of the Lummi Code of Laws.

(c) <u>Non-Member Exclusion</u>. Any nonmember of the Lummi Nation who violates any of the provisions of this paragraph may be excluded from land subject to the jurisdiction of the Lummi Nation in accordance with the procedures set forth in Title 12 of the Lummi Code of Laws.

(d) <u>Suspension</u>. Any person who violates any provision of this paragraph, or whose employees or agents in the course of their employment or agency violate any provision of this paragraph, may have his rights to engage in productive activity within all or some of the Lummi Reservation and trust lands suspended, either temporarily or permanently.

# 30.03.217 Suspension and Fraud Proceedings

Suspensions and the money penalties for negligence and fraud will be imposed by the Director and upon notice sent to the taxpayer or other person which provides a time, not less than fourteen (14) days after the date of the notice, when the person may appear before the Director to show cause why a suspension or penalty should not be imposed. The Director will issue findings of fact and а recommendation and submit them to the Board. Enforcement or collection is stayed until the conclusion of the appeal to the Board.

### **30.03.218** Assessment Powers

The Director and Board are each empowered to determine and assert against a taxpayer liability for tax, interest, or costs in the following circumstances:

(a) <u>Deficient Amount of Tax</u>. When it appears that a return filed, or a payment made, does not reflect the amount of tax due under this Chapter, the Director or Board will issue a notice of assessment of a deficiency, interest, and penalties.

(b) <u>Estimated Amount of Tax</u>. When no return has been filed, the Director is authorized to estimate the tax due and issue a notice of assessment of the tax, interest, and penalties. The assessment may be redetermined only through an appeal and upon a showing that it is clearly erroneous.

(c) Failure to Provide Information. If a taxpayer fails to provide information within its possession or control which is relevant to a determination of any tax due, which is required to be provided under this Title, the Director is authorized to proceed to determine the value or make an estimate of the tax and issue a binding notice of assessment of the tax, interest, and penalties. The Director will make the estimate on the basis of the best information he finds readily available. Unless for good cause shown he relieves the taxpayer from this Subparagraph, the Director's assessment is binding and may be

redetermined only through an appeal and upon a showing that the estimate, on the basis of the Director's best information when it was made, was clearly erroneous.

(d) <u>Overpayments</u>. When it appears that a taxpayer has made an overpayment, the Director will issue a notice to determine and remit a refund. A taxpayer may file a claim for refund of an overpayment.

#### **30.03.219** Examination Procedure

Upon completion of the examination of a taxpayer, the Director will provide the taxpayer with a written statement of findings for any determination which alters a liability for tax, interest, or penalties, and will issue a notice of assessment (or refund) for any amounts due (or overpayment). If no such determination is made, the Director may issue a letter stating that there is no change for the assessment date or period examined.

### **30.03.220** Notice Requirements

A notice of assessment (or refund) will require the payment of the amount assessed (or remittance of the refund) by a time not less than thirty (30) days after the date of the notice. The taxpayer must comply with (or accede to) the terms of the notice and, within the time allowed in the notice, may request a redetermination under LCL §30.03.305. Within the same time, a taxpayer may also seek an informal conference under LCL §30.03.303.

(a) <u>Occasions for Notice</u>. A notice of assessment may arise from an initial assessment of tax, from an estimate of the tax due when a required return has not been filed, from a deficiency in the amount of tax reported or paid determined upon examination of a declaration, or from an application of interest, penalties, or charges for costs.

(b) <u>Assessment Binding</u>. These assessments are binding on the taxpayer according to the terms of the notice.

(c) <u>Overpayment</u>. When it appears that a taxpayer has made an overpayment, the Director will issue a notice to determine and remit a refund.

#### **30.03.221** Security for Payments

Whenever necessary to secure payment of any taxes due or reasonably expected to become due, the Director is authorized to require the taxpayer to furnish an acceptable surety bond in an appropriate amount, payable to the Department and conditioned upon the payment of the taxes therein identified no later than the date on which the liability becomes conclusive, or to furnish other acceptable security in an appropriate amount, and to require the taxpayer to furnish additional security as it becomes necessary.

#### **30.03.222** Procedure for Refunds

Any taxpayer who has made an overpayment may, within one (1) year after the overpayment was made, file a written claim for refund with the Director except that no claim for refund need be filed if the basis thereof has already been established under an abatement or asserted in an appeal under this Title, and provided that an issue determined in such an appeal may not be reopened by filing a claim for refund.

(a) <u>Government Action</u>. If an overpayment arises from an action of a Tribal, federal, or state agency, or any court other than in an appeal under this Title, wherein the action changes the factual basis upon which the tax was determined and paid, the time for filing a claim for refund will be one (1) year from the date of such action.

(b) <u>Amended Return</u>. A claim may take the form of an amended return for the period for which the overpayment was made. The return must contain a clear statement of the amount of the refund being claimed and the facts or other basis for determining an overpayment.

(c) <u>Offset.</u> For some overpayments, through mathematical error or other mistake, or a verifiable change of facts, such as under Subparagraph (a), a taxpayer may offset against the tax due for a current period. Forms to support and calculate such an offset will be provided and must accompany the return, together with a statement of the mistake or change of facts which gave rise to the overpayment.

(d) <u>Appeal.</u> The Director will determine overpayments and claims for refunds

according to his procedures. If a claim is denied in whole or part, the taxpayer may appeal pursuant to LCL §30.03.305. Appeals from the final action of the Board on a claim for refund may be made only to the Lummi Tribal Court.

(e) <u>Determination</u>. If the Director or Board determines, either on a claim for refund under this paragraph or in an appeal on a claim or from an assessment, that the taxpayer has made an overpayment, and no appeal is taken, the Director shall refund the overpayment and applicable interest to the taxpayer.

(f) <u>Order of Court.</u> Where the action of the Director or Board on a claim for refund under this paragraph, or in the appeal on the claim or from an assessment, is then appealed, the Director shall make a refund of the overpayment determined by the order in that appeal, plus the applicable interest.

(g) <u>Application to Unpaid Taxes</u>. Provided, that if the taxpayer entitled to a refund owes unpaid taxes, the refund shall be offset and reduced by such unpaid amounts.

(h) <u>Prohibition Against Any Other Manner of</u> <u>Refund</u>. No refund of or credit for taxes paid shall be made or allowed to any persons by any court or agency other than as provided in this Paragraph.

#### **30.03.223** Collection Powers

The Director has full power to collect any taxes assessed, including the power to attach and seize, in accordance with the provisions of this Title, the assets of a taxpayer or any property subject to lien, and any other powers available to the Lummi Nation for collection of debts owed it.

(a) <u>Suit or Enforcement</u>. The Director and/or Board may request the legal counsel of the Council to bring suit or other enforcement proceedings in any court of competent jurisdiction.

(b) <u>No Waiver or Counterclaim</u>. Provided, that bringing of suit or an enforcement proceeding shall not constitute a waiver of sovereign immunity, and further provided, that the Director or Board shall never be compelled to assert a claim for taxes in litigation by way of counterclaim or otherwise.

### **30.03.224** Delinquent Liabilities

All taxes, interest, and penalties assessed are a debt due and owing the Lummi Nation from the taxpayer or other person. If an assessment is not paid when due, the Director may, in addition to the remedies under this Title, maintain an action for himself against the delinquent party for the collection of the liability, costs, and other lawful charges thereon. In such action, the Director will have the benefit of all the laws which provide remedies against property or rights to property, real or personal, of the person liable for the assessment.

### **30.03.225** Demand for Collection

A notice of assessment requires the collection of the amount by the date stated therein, and, any amount of taxes which are reported in a return filed by a taxpayer and not paid by the due date are collectible as of that date without further notice. Absent a stay granted pursuant to this Title, the amount stated in the notice or the reported amount not paid is a delinquent liability and will be subject to a demand for payment issued to the delinquent taxpayer to commence collection action.

#### **30.03.226** Statute of Limitations

Assessment and collection of the taxes imposed by this Title must proceed within the periods of limitation established under the circumstances set forth below.

(a) <u>Return Filed</u>. Any unpaid tax as may be determined must be assessed within six (6) years after the return was filed.

(b) <u>Fraudulent Filing</u>. If a false, fraudulent return was filed with the intent to evade tax, no period of limitation will apply.

(c) <u>No Return Filed</u>. Where no return has been filed, no period of limitation applies.

(d) <u>Action for Collection</u>. Any action in a court or by levy for the collection of a tax must begin within six (6) years of the time the assessment was made by the Commission.

(e) <u>Interest and Costs</u>. These periods of limitation will apply in a corresponding manner to assessment and collection of related

interest and costs.

(f) <u>Suspension of Limitations</u>. The running of any period of limitation is suspended during any time that the Director is barred from assessment or collection. The period of limitation is suspended during

(1) the duration of a prohibition by any court;

(2) the duration of any appeal to or from a determination of the Director or Board;

(3) any duration agreed to between a taxpayer and the Director or Board.

# Chapter 30.03.300 Administrative and Judicial Appeal

### **30.03.301** Prohibition of Suits

No suit to restrain the assessment and collection of the tax imposed by this Title shall be initiated in any court by any person, whether or not such person is the one on whom such taxes were assessed.

#### **30.03.302** Administrative Appeal

Appeal from assessments and denials of refund must be made first to the Director and then to the Board according to the procedures in LCL §30.03.304. Appeals from final actions of the Board, including but not limited necessarily to assessments, denials of refund, and a suspension order, shall be made only to the Lummi Tribal Court.

#### **30.03.303** Informal Conference

Upon a notice of assessment (or denial of refund) a taxpayer may request an informal conference with the Director to consider the basis for an abatement or to clarify issues which may form the basis of an appeal under this Title.

#### **30.03.304** Procedure for Hearing

The Director may permit or require one or more levels of review by his employees or delegates and will provide for a hearing before him, but the decision or recommendation of the Director will be binding only to the extent adopted by the Board as a final decision. The failure to proceed to the next level of review required under this Paragraph shall constitute a waiver of any further appeal.

### **30.03.305** Time and Manner of Appeal

The formal conference with the Director and hearing before the Board are administrative procedures for seeking an abatement, or for the review and redetermination of an assessment (or denial of refund).

(a) <u>Conditions Precedent</u>. A conference with the Director to review an assessment (or denial of refund) may proceed upon the receipt by the Director of a written request from the taxpayer within thirty (30) days after the date of a notice of assessment (or denial of refund).

(b) <u>Request for a Formal Conference</u>. A taxpayer's request for a formal conference must identify the notice, declare the redetermination sought, and include a complete statement of the facts relied on. The Director, after an initial inquiry, may deny the request for conference and direct the taxpayer to proceed to a hearing before the Board.

(c) <u>Stay of Collection</u>. Upon a proper request for and grant of a formal conference with the Director or a hearing before the Board, payment on the notice will be stayed until a time not more than thirty (30) days after issuance of a final administrative decision.

(d) <u>Conduct of Conference</u>. The Director may confer with the taxpayer by phone or in person, or may require the submission of additional written material, and will issue a written Conference Decision. If the result sought is denied in whole or in part, the decision will state the basis for the denial.

(e) <u>Request for Further Hearing</u>. Within thirty (30) days after issuance of the decision, the taxpayer may request that the matters in dispute be submitted for a hearing to the Board. Such request must be in writing.

(f) <u>Finality of Decision</u>. If no appeal is made within the time allowed, the decision last rendered is final and is not subject to any appeal before succeeding administrative levels or in any court.

### **30.03.306** Appeal to the Court

Upon a final action of the Board, the taxpayer may then appeal to the Lummi Tribal Court.

(a) <u>Payment Required</u>. No appeal may be taken or will proceed before the Court until the payment of the taxes assessed or determined by the Board has first been made.

(b) <u>Time for Appeal.</u> The request for appeal must be filed with the Court within thirty (30) days after issuance of the Board's order.

### **30.03.307** Jurisdiction of Courts

The Courts of the Lummi Nation are vested with jurisdiction:

(a) over any and all persons subject to this Title;

(b) to hear and determine any challenge to the validity of this Title, either generally or as applied to any person, provided that the regulations governing appeals are complied with;

(c) review of Board actions in the Court shall be on the record made in the Board and not <u>de</u> <u>novo</u>, and shall be limited to the determination whether the action of the Board was not supported by the evidence, or was arbitrary, capricious, an abuse of discretion, beyond its authority, or otherwise contrary to applicable tribal or federal law;

(d) except that, where an affirmation of the Board's action would suspend a right of an appellant to engage in productive activity within the Lummi Reservation or trust lands, the appellant shall on request be entitled to a hearing <u>de novo</u> on any material question of fact.

The Court shall be empowered to affirm, reverse, or modify a Board action, or to remand the matter to the Board for further action, and it may stay the effect of an order suspending a right to engage in productive activity, pending the appeal.

# 30.03.308 Transcripts of Appeal Proceedings

Copies of all written documents, evidence, and other material submitted to the Director, Board, or Court as well as transcripts of the proceedings before the Director, Board, or Court will be provided by the Director to the taxpayer, if requested, to facilitate the taxpayer's further appeals.

### **Chapter 30.04 Business Activities Tax**

### **30.04.010** Preamble

The operation of a business on the Lummi Reservation and trust lands is a privilege which has significant and substantial effects on Reservation and trust land life. A healthy business climate on the Reservation and trust lands is an important aspect of economic growth and self-sufficiency for the Lummi Nation and the Lummi Community. At the same time, businesses require both general specific services from the Tribal and government. The Reservation and trust lands are a unique environment that can and does contribute to the profitability of a business. It is only fair that businesses pay a fair share of the cost of governing the Reservation and trust lands. Essential tribal revenues must be raised and businesses must be regulated for the general public good. Since the time of the signing of the Treaty of Point Elliott and before, the federal government through its executive, legislative and judicial branches has recognized the inherent right of the Lummi Nation. It is with these principles in mind that the LIBC enacts this Chapter.

#### **30.04.020** Repeals Chapter **30.01**

The provisions of Chapter 30.01 [Refers to former numbering format] Business Tax of the Lummi Code approved November 4, 1981 under LIBC Resolution #81-110, are herewith repealed and replaced by the provisions of this Chapter.

#### **30.04.030** Definitions

For the purpose of this Chapter, and unless otherwise required by the context, the following definitions shall apply:

(a) "Person" is used interchangeably with the word "company" and means any individual, receiver, assignee, trustee in bankruptcy, trust, estate, firm, co-partnership, joint venture, club, company, joint stock company, business trust, municipal corporation, corporation, association, society, or any group of individuals acting as a unit, whether mutual, cooperative, fraternal, nonprofit, or otherwise and the United States or any instrumentality thereof.

(b) "Business" includes all activities engaged in with the object of gain, benefit, or advantage to the taxpayer or to another person or class, directly or indirectly. It does not include not-for-profit activities.

(c) "Personal Service Business" means the activity of providing labor or information for a fee directly to purchasers but operating without the overhead expenses of an office or other place of business separate from that of those purchasing the service.

(d) "Engaging in Business" means commencing, conducting, or continuing in business and also the exercise of corporate or franchise powers as well as liquidating a business when the liquidators thereof hold themselves out to the public as conducting such business.

(e) "Gross Sales" or "Gross Receipts" means the value proceeding or accruing from the sales of tangible personal property and/or for services rendered, without any deduction on account of the cost of property sold, the cost of materials used, labor costs, interest, discount paid, delivery cost, taxes, or any other expense whatsoever paid or accrued and without any deduction on account of losses.

(f) "Sale" any transfer of means the ownership of, title to, or possession of property for valuable consideration. It includes renting or leasing, conditional sale contracts, leases with options to purchase, and any contract under which possession of property is given to the purchaser but title is retained by the vendor as security for the payment of the purchase price. It also includes the furnishing of food, drink, or meals for compensation whether consumed upon the premises or not. A casual or isolated sale means a sale made by a person who is not engaged in the business of selling the type of property involved.

(g) "Payroll" means the total value of all compensation paid to employees for services rendered the company in the performance of its regular business. Compensation paid to contractors or persons performing services or supplying goods on contract and upon whom any tax imposed by this Section is separately imposed is not to be regarded as payroll compensation.

(h) "Enrolled member of the Lummi Nation" means any individual recognized by the LIBC and United States Department of the Interior, Bureau of Indian Affairs as qualified for membership and listed on their respective membership rolls as a Lummi tribal member.

(i) "Tax Year" or Taxable Year" means either the calendar year, or the taxpayer's fiscal year when permission is obtained from the revenue department to use a fiscal year in lieu of the calendar year.

#### 30.04.040 Business Licenses Required

No person shall engage in business on the Lummi Reservation or trust lands unless he shall have first obtained and have currently in force a business license issued by the Lummi Nation. The fees and types of licenses and other procedures relating to licenses shall be as set out in Title 24 of the Lummi Code of Provided, however, that no such Laws. license shall be issued to any person who at the time of the requested issuance shall owe to the Nation any taxes imposed by this Title. All persons desiring to do business on the Lummi Reservation or trust lands shall appoint an individual to act as a registered agent for the business for the purpose of service of process for any action arising out of the conduct of that business.

#### 30.04.050 Tax Imposed

There is levied and shall be collected from every person a tax for the act or privilege of engaging in business activities within the Lummi Reservation or trust lands known as the Business Activities Tax.

#### 30.04.060 Rate

The rate of tax imposed by this Chapter on persons engaging in a business, other than a personal services business as defined by this Chapter, shall be dependent upon the percentage of the total payroll paid to enrolled members of the Lummi Nation as follows:

% of Payroll to Lummis	Tax Rate
Less than 25%	3.0% of the gross sales of the business
Greater than 25% & less than or equal to 50%	2.5% of the gross sales of the business
Greater than 50% & less than or equal to 75%	2.0% of the gross sales of the business
Greater than 75%	1.5% of the gross sales of the business

The rate of tax imposed by this Chapter on persons engaging in a personal services business shall be three percent (3%) of the gross sales of the business for businesses owned by other than Lummi tribal members and two percent (2%) of the gross sales of the business for a business owned by a Lummi tribal member.

#### 30.04.070 Exemptions

(a) This Chapter shall not apply to the following business activities if persons so engaged are taxed or specifically made exempt from taxes under other provisions of the Lummi Code of Laws.

(1) <u>Fishing</u>: where the initial sale of fish and seafoods are taxed under Chapter 10.10 of the Lummi Code of Laws.

(2) <u>Agriculture</u>: where the privilege of growing or producing agricultural products is taxed under Chapter 30.07 of this Title.

(3) <u>Forestry:</u> where the privilege of harvesting forest products is taxed under Chapter 30.08 of this Title.

(4) <u>Public Utilities:</u> where the business of providing utility services is taxed under Chapter 30.08 of this Title

(5) <u>Real Estate Sales:</u> where such sales are taxable upon and paid by the seller under the provisions of Chapter 30.09 of this Title. This however, shall not be construed to allow a deduction of income received as commissions from the sale of real estate or as fees, handling charges, discounts, interest or similar financial charges resulting from, or relating to real estate transactions. (6) <u>Lummi Arts and Crafts:</u> where members of the Lummi Nation engage in the business of making or selling traditional Arts and Crafts. They shall be exempt from this tax for that portion of their business activities attributable to such arts and crafts.

(b) Persons whose gross income from the business is less than one thousand dollars (\$1,000) per month shall be exempt from any tax imposed by this Chapter; provided, that persons engaging in a personal service business shall not enjoy this exemption; provided further, that where one person engages in more than one business activity and the combined measures of the taxable base applicable to such businesses equal or exceed one thousand dollars (\$1,000) per month, no exemption or deduction from the amount of tax is allowed by this Section.

Any person claiming exemption under the provisions of this Section may be required to file returns even though no tax may be due.

# 30.04.080 Tax Part of Operating Overhead

The Business Activities tax is not to be construed as a tax upon the purchasers or customers of the persons in business, but shall constitute a part of the operating overhead for such persons.

# **30.04.090** Submitting Forms and Payments of Taxes

persons shall file completed All а questionnaire at the time of application for a business license as required by Title 24 of the Lummi Code of Laws. This questionnaire provide will the Director with such information as he finds necessary to fairly and completely administer this Section and shall include, but is not limited to, questions concerning ownership of the business. products of the business, annual income, annual payroll, number and type of employees.

Within fifteen (15) days following the end of each calendar quarter every person engaging in business or licensed to engage in business within the Lummi Reservation or trust lands shall complete and file with the revenue officer, on such forms as provided by the Nation, a statement regarding the previous three (3) months business activity. This statement shall be signed by the person responsible to conduct the company's official business attesting to the accuracy of the statement. All taxes for which the person is liable under the provisions of this Chapter must also be paid in full to the Director before the fifteenth day following the end of the quarter.

#### **30.04.110 Disposition of Revenues**

All Business Activities taxes collected pursuant to this Chapter shall be paid over to the General Treasury of the LIBC and be subject to the distribution by the Council in accordance with its usual appropriation procedures for essential governmental and social services; provided, however, that the following tribal programs shall have priority in funding in the percentages set out in this paragraph upon demonstration of need and past performance in the normal tribal budgetary appropriation process:

(a) to the Lummi Planning Department in an amount of forty percent (40%) of the total tax received;

(b) to the Lummi Education Department in an amount of fifteen percent (15%) of the total tax received;

(c) to the Lummi police, fire, and court systems in an amount of ten percent (10%) of the total tax received;

(d) to the Lummi Economic Development Office in an amount of ten percent (10%) of the total tax received; and

(e) to other needs as designated by the Council.

#### Chapter 30.05 Payroll Tax [Reserved]

[Editor's Note: The provisions of Chapter 30.05 Payroll Tax expired December 31, 2006 under Resolution 2006-157.]

Chapter 30.06 Utility Business Activity Tax

# **30.06.010** Legislative Intent and Findings

This Chapter is enacted pursuant to the inherent sovereign powers of the Lummi Nation and such other powers as have been delegated to, vested in, or confirmed in the Nation through the actions of the federal government. Among other sources, it is based upon the federal policy of self-determination for Indian tribes and the government-togovernment relationship between the tribes and the federal government.

The LIBC finds that it is necessary to raise revenues for the provision of essential governmental services in order to fulfill its obligations to the people of the Lummi Nation and the Lummi Reservation and trust lands. Those obligations and services include, but are not limited to, the provision, in whole or in part, of public health and safety services such enforcement, police. fisheries fire as protection, environmental health concerns, sewage collection, treatment and disposal, provision for safe drinking water, litter and garbage control and disposal, environmental protection, maintenance of a court system for the resolution of civil disputes and criminal actions, and traffic safety road and improvement and maintenance services.

In addition, the Nation provides social welfare services such as child welfare services, a broad range of educational programs from pre-school through college level, economic aid to the impoverished or disadvantaged, mental health and emotional counseling, employment training and job placement services, housing programs, cemetery benefits, and other social services. The Nation also provides recreational amenities and facilities such as athletic fields, a gymnasium, meeting rooms, and parks, as well as supporting cultural and religious events and activities.

The Nation furthers the economic development of the Lummi Reservation and trust lands by attracting business employment opportunities to the Reservation and trust lands, by providing direct employment, and by defending and enhancing tribal fishing and other resource rights both on and off the Reservation.

The Nation has been able to obtain federal and state grants, low interest loans, and other programs which have been of great benefit to the Lummi Community. The full cost of these needed and beneficial programs is not covered by the programs, themselves, however, and it is necessary for the Tribe to raise revenues locally to continue to provide services. The LIBC finds that the entire Lummi Community, both Indian and non-Indian, whether residing, employed, or otherwise doing business on the Lummi Reservation or trust lands, benefits from these activities directly as participants or direct beneficiaries and because the tribal activities supplement or replace other governmental programs and relieve other units of government from the full burden of these programs. It is appropriate, therefore, that a portion of the costs of these services be borne by the residents of the Reservation and trust lands and those persons employed or otherwise doing business on the Reservation and trust lands.

Members of the Lummi Nation exercising the Nation's treaty-reserved fishing rights have born a high percentage of the cost of these programs because the only substantial existing tribal tax has been on the individual exercise of that right. The LIBC finds it appropriate that tribal fishermen continue to bear a substantial portion of the cost of tribal government, given the economic benefits of the treaty fishery, but also desires to distribute the tax burden more equitably among those benefiting. The LIBC therefore enacts the following tax on the business activity of utility providers.

#### **30.06.020** Definitions

Wherever in this Chapter, unless a different meaning is clearly intended by the context:

(a) "Buyer" means, without limiting the scope hereof, every person who receives goods or services from a seller in exchange for a promise to deliver to the seller, or for the actual delivery to the seller, of money or other goods or services of value to the seller;

(b) "Cash Discount" means a deduction from the invoice price of goods or a charge for services which is allowed if the bill is paid on or before a specified date;

(c) "Gross Receipts" means the full amount billed by a utility for the retail sale of goods or services;

(d) "Person" means any individual, receiver, assignee, trustee in bankruptcy, trust, estate, firm, co-partnership, joint venture, club company, joint stock company, business trust, tribal, state, or other local government or any agency thereof, private or municipal corporation, association, society or any group of individuals acting as a unit, whether mutual, cooperative, fraternal, non-profit or otherwise;

(e) "Retail Sale" means every sale of services or tangible personal property to all persons irrespective of the nature of their business and including, among others, without limiting the scope hereof,

(1) the provision of telephone, telegraph, or other communication services;

(2) the provision of electricity, natural gas, or other energy sources;

(3) the provision of water or water distribution or sewer collection and/or disposal services;

(4) the provision of refuse collection and/or disposal services;

(5) the provision of cable or community antennae television signal distribution services;

(6) the provision of transportation services;

(7) the sale, lease, or rental of any personal property by a utility to a buyer;

(f) "Sale" means any provision of services or the transfer of ownership of, title to, or possession of property for a valuable consideration and includes any activity classified as a "retail sale". It includes renting or leasing, conditional sales contracts, leases with option to purchase, and any contract under which possession of the property is given to the purchaser but title is retained by the vendor as security for the payment of the purchase price;

(g) "Seller" means every person making retail sales to a buyer;

(h) "Selling Price" means the consideration, whether money, credits, rights, or other property, expressed in the terms of money paid or delivered by a buyer to a seller, all without any deduction on account of the cost of tangible property sold, the cost of materials used, labor costs, interest, discount, delivery costs, taxes, or any other expenses whatsoever paid or accrued and without any deduction on account of losses, but shall not include the amount of cash discount actually taken by a buyer;

(i) "Utility" means any person operating, for hire or sale, a plant, equipment, or system for:

(1) the distribution of water;

(2) the collection or processing of sewerage system products;

(3) the pick-up, transfer, storage, treatment, or disposal of waste;

(4) the transmission of telephone, telegraph, or any other electronic signals used in a communication business;

(5) the distribution of television signals via a community television antenna or cable system;

(6) the distribution of electricity, natural, artificial, or mixed gas, furnace oils, or other energy sources, but the term shall not include the provision or distribution of firewood, nor shall it include the provision or distribution of gasoline or diesel fuels clearly intended for use by the final consumer in motor vehicles or boats;

(7) the conveyance of persons or property on a regularly scheduled basis, including those transportation systems operating primarily outside the Reservation or trust lands but regularly loading or unloading passengers or cargo at a fixed terminal or station within or appurtenant to the Reservation or trust lands, but excluding regular mail or parcel delivery services;

(j) "Waste" means garbage, trash, rubbish, or other material discarded as worthless or not economically viable for further use. The term does not include material collected primarily for recycling or salvage.

# 30.06.030 Imposition of Gross Receipts Tax

(a) There is imposed on and there shall be collected from each utility doing business within the Lummi Reservation or trust lands a business privilege tax equal to five percent (5%) of the utility's gross receipts generated from all retail sales within the Reservation or trust lands.

(b) The tax imposed under this Chapter shall apply to successive retail sales of the same property or services.

### **30.06.040** Timing of Sales

For the purposes of this Chapter, a sale is deemed to have occurred at the time buyers are billed for the seller's actual or promised delivery of goods or services to the buyer.

# 30.06.050 Payment of Taxes and Reporting

All persons required to pay the tax imposed herein shall file within thirty (30) days following the end of each calendar quarter a statement of that person's retail sales made within the Reservation or trust lands during that quarter. Such forms shall be filed following the end of each calendar quarter even if no taxes imposed under this Chapter are due. This statement shall be made on the proper form as made available by the Nation and signed by the person responsible to conduct the utility's official business attesting to the accuracy of the statement. Full payment of any taxes due under this Chapter must accompany the statement and be received by the close of business of the last working day of the month following the end of the quarter for which the taxes were imposed.

#### **30.06.060** Cost of Collection Actions

In any action brought to enforce the provisions of this Chapter or to collect any sums due, the Nation shall be entitled to its actual costs and reasonable attorney fees incurred in bringing the action. Any judgment entered shall bear interest at the rate of twelve percent (12%) per year until paid.

### **30.06.070** Interest on Late Payments

If any sum payable under this Chapter is not paid to the Nation by the date specified, there shall be added to the unpaid sum, interest at the rate of twelve per cent (12%) per year.

### **30.06.080** Effective Dates

The Utility Business Activity Tax shall take effect on January 1, 1993 and remain in effect until revoked or amended by resolution of the LIBC.

[Editor's Note: This tax was extended by Resolution 93-208 (12/16/93), Resolution 95-75 (7/14/95), Resolution 96-157 (12/17/96), Resolution 97-173 (12/20/97), Resolution 98-161 (12/14/98), Resolution 99-114 (12/7/99), Resolution 2000-127 (11/21/00), Resolution 2001-142 (12/4/01), Resolution 2002-153 (12/16/02), Resolution 2003-163 (12/8/03], Resolution 2004-157 (11/15/04), Resolution 2005-165 (12/29/05); Resolution 2006-157 (12/4/06); Resolution 2007-159 (12/17/07) 2008-182 and Resolution (12/5/08).Resolution 2009-183 (12/10/09), Resolution 2010-205 (12/7/10), Resolution 2011-183 (12/6/11), Resolution 2012-175 (12/27/12), Resolution 2013-143 (11/19/13), Resolution 2014-149 (12/16/14), Resolution 2015-152 (12/1/15), Resolution 2016-158 (12/20/2016)].

#### 30.06.090 Severability

If any paragraph, section, or provision of this Chapter shall be declared invalid for any reason, that paragraph, section, or provision shall be severed from the remainder of this Title and the validity of the remainder of this Title shall not be affected by such decision.

#### 30.06.100 Codification

The provisions of this Chapter are deemed to be a part of the Revenue Code and shall be renumbered so as to be consistent with that Code.

### Chapter 30.07 Agriculture Production Tax [Reserved]

[Editor's Note: This Section was provided for by Resolution 89-47 on April 27, 1989. No further implementing legislation was enacted so this Section remains reserved.]

### Chapter 30.08 Forest Excise Tax [Reserved]

[Editor's Note: This Section was provided for by Resolution 89-47 on April 27, 1989. No further implementing legislation was enacted so this Section remains reserved.]

### Chapter 30.09 Real Estate Transfer Excise Tax [Reserved]

[Editor's Note: This Section was provided for by Resolution 89-47 on April 27, 1989. No further implementing legislation was enacted so this Section remains reserved.]

### Chapter 30.10 Automobile Excise Tax

#### 30.10.010 Tax Imposed

A fee of fifty percent (50%) of the state excise tax per vehicle shall be charged to Lummi tribal members who wish to obtain tribal certificates of enrollment in order to avoid paying the state excise tax.

#### **30.10.020** Effective Date

This fee shall take effect beginning at 12:01 a.m. October 31, 1980, and remains in effect until revoked or amended by resolution of the LIBC.

### Chapter 30.11 Treaty Fish Buyers' Tax

# **30.11.010** Legislative Intent and Findings

This Chapter is enacted pursuant to the inherent sovereign powers of the Lummi Nation and such other powers as have been delegated to, vested in, or confirmed in the Nation through the actions of the federal government. Among other sources, it is based upon the federal policy of self-determination for Indian tribes and government-togovernment relationship between the tribes and the federal government.

The LIBC finds that it is necessary to raise revenues for the provision of essential governmental services in order to fulfill its obligations to the people of the Lummi Nation and the Lummi Reservation and trust lands. Those obligations and services include, but are not limited to, the provision, in whole or in part, of public health and safety services such as police, fisheries enforcement, fire protection, environmental health concerns, sewage collection, treatment and disposal, provision for safe drinking water, litter and garbage control and disposal, environmental protection, maintenance of a court system for the resolution of civil disputes and criminal actions. and traffic safety and road improvement and maintenance services.

In addition, the Nation provides social welfare services such as child welfare services, a broad range of educational programs from pre-school through college level, economic aid to the impoverished or disadvantaged, mental health and emotional counseling, employment training and job placement services, housing programs, cemetery benefits and other social services. The Nation also provides recreational amenities and facilities such as athletic fields, a gymnasium, meeting rooms, and parks as well as supporting cultural and religious events and activities.

The Nation furthers the economic development of the Reservation and trust lands. the Nation. and surrounding communities by attracting business employment opportunities, by providing direct employment, and by defending and enhancing tribal fishing and other resource rights both on and off the Reservation.

The Nation directly benefits seafood companies who rely upon tribally caught fish to provide the product they need to sell fish in the world markets. Fish companies each year purchase an average of \$10,000,000.00 of seafood from Lummi tribal fishermen. The efforts of the Nation to protect its historical fishing rights, to provide for sound fisheries management, and to enhance the fisheries have directly benefited seafood companies who rely upon tribally caught fish. The Nation finds it to be reasonable and proper for these seafood companies who benefit from doing business with the Nation and its members to contribute to the costs of regulating and enhancing the fishery and providing other social and economic development services that make a viable fishery possible. The LIBC therefore enacts the following tax on the privilege of purchasing fish from the Nation and its members.

### **30.11.120** Definitions

Wherever in this Chapter, unless a different meaning is clearly intended by the context:

(a) "Buyer" means, without limiting the scope hereof, every person who receives fish or fish products from a seller in exchange for a promise to deliver to the seller, or for the actual delivery to the seller, of money or other goods or services of value to the seller;

(b) "Gross Purchases" means the value, expressed in monetary terms, of the total compensation paid by a buyer to an enrolled Lummi fisherman in exchange for fish and fish products sold to the buyer;

(c) "Person" means any individual, receiver, assignee, trustee in bankruptcy, trust, estate, firm, co-partnership, joint venture, club, company, joint stock company, business trust, tribal, state, or other local government or any agency thereof, private or municipal corporation, association, society or any group of individuals acting as a unit, whether mutual, cooperative, fraternal, non-profit or otherwise;

(d) "Processed" means the preparation of whole, fresh seafoods into various products or for resale as other than whole fish. A finfish or shellfish is deemed to have been processed if it has been gutted, headed, cooked, removed from its shell, or in some other manner substantially altered from its live or whole form by the active efforts of human labor;

(e) "Qualifying Tribal Member" means any enrolled member of the Lummi Nation or any spouse or child of an enrolled Lummi Tribal member; (f) "Sale" means the transfer of ownership of, title to, or possession of fish or fish products caught by an enrolled member of the Lummi Nation in exchange for a valuable consideration;

(g) "Seller" means an enrolled member of the Lummi Nation exercising treaty reserved fishing rights and making sales of harvested fish or fish products to a buyer;

(h) "Purchase Price" means the consideration, whether money, credits, rights, or other property, expressed in the terms of money paid or delivered by a buyer to a seller, all without any deduction on account of the cost of tangible property sold, the cost of materials used, labor costs, interest, discount, delivery costs, taxes, or any other expenses whatsoever paid or accrued and without any deduction on account of losses.

#### 30.11.030 Imposition of Treaty Fish Buyers' Tax

There is imposed on and there shall be collected from each buyer a business activity tax, known as the Treaty Fish Buyers' Tax, equal to one percent (1%).

#### **30.11.040** Processing Rebate

A buyer shall be eligible for a rebate of twothirds (2/3) of the tax due and timely paid as required herein for all fish taxed under this Chapter and processed within the Lummi Reservation or trust lands. To claim this rebate a buyer must provide a statement on the form provided by the Nation identifying the source of the fish processed and where those fish were processed and such other information as the Nation shall require.

#### 30.11.050 Employment Rebate

If a buyer employs ten (10) or more Qualifying Tribal Members the buyer shall be eligible for a rebate of one-sixth (1/6) of the total tax due and timely paid under this Chapter. If a buyer employs twenty (20) or more Qualifying Tribal Members the buyer shall be eligible for a rebate of one-third (1/3) of the total tax due and timely paid under this Chapter. Each Qualifying Tribal Member must be employed by the buyer a minimum of 1,200 hours in the calendar year for which the rebate is being claimed. A Qualifying Tribal Member may be claimed by a buyer for rebate purposes only once during each calendar year. A buyer must submit a tax rebate claim on the form provided by the Nation together with his timely submitted and fully paid tax payment.

# **30.11.060** Rebate Requirements and Limitations

A buyer will be eligible for a rebate of taxes due under this Chapter only if all tribal tax and licensing requirements are fully met in a timely manner. In no event will the cumulative total of all rebates to a buyer under this Chapter for each calendar year exceed the total tax due and paid by that buyer under this Chapter for the same calendar year.

### 30.11.070 Payment of Taxes

Within ten (10) days following the end of each month all buyers required to pay the tax imposed herein shall pay all taxes due and shall file a statement of that buyer's purchases of fish and fish products from enrolled members of the Lummi Nation during that month together with such other information as the Nation shall require. Each buyer shall submit a properly completed form following each month in which a treaty fishery is open to Lummi fishermen even if the buyer has not made any purchases that are subject to the tax requirements of this Chapter. This statement shall be made on the proper form as made available by the Nation and signed by the person responsible to conduct the buyer's official business attesting to the accuracy of the statement.

# 30.11.080 Licensing and Bonding Requirements

Each buyer must be licensed by the Nation to buy fish in accordance with the requirements of Chapter 10.08 of the Lummi Code of Laws. To ensure compliance with the provisions of this Chapter each buyer shall be required to provide the Nation with a cash deposit, surety bond, or other security acceptable to the Nation's Treasurer equal to the surety required for the buyer to obtain a tribal fish buyer's license. The same bond or cash deposit may be used to satisfy the surety requirements for the tribal fish buyer license and the fish buyer tax if the surety agreement provided by the buyer states that it may be used to secure the full and timely payment of all tribal taxes that may become due and payable by the buyer.

### **39.11.090** Cost of Collection Actions

In any action brought to enforce the provisions of this Chapter or to collect any sums due, the Nation shall be entitled to its actual costs and reasonable attorney fees incurred in bringing the action. Any judgment entered shall bear interest at the rate of one and one-half percent (1.5%) per month until paid.

### **30.11.100** Interest on Late Payments

If any sum payable under this Chapter is not paid to the Nation by the date specified, there shall be added to the unpaid sum interest at the rate of one and one-half percent (1.5%) per month.

### **30.11.110** Effective Dates

The Treaty Fish Buyers' Tax shall take effect on January 1, 1993 and remain in effect until revoked or amended by resolution of the LIBC.

[Editor's Note: This tax was extended by Resolution 93-208 (12/16/93), Resolution 95-75 (7/14/95), Resolution 96-157 (12/17/96), Resolution 97-173 (12/20/97), Resolution 98-161 (12/14/98), Resolution 99-114 (12/7/99), Resolution 2000-127 (11/21/00), Resolution 2001-142 (12/4/01), Resolution 2002-153 (12/16/02), Resolution 2003-163 (12/8/03] and 2004-157 (11/15/04), Resolution 2005-165 (12/29/05);Resolution 2006-157 (12/4/06); Resolution 2007-159 (12/17/07)Resolution 2008-182 (12/5/08),and Resolution 2009-183 (12/10/09), Resolution 2010-205 (12/7/10), Resolution 2011-183 (12/6/11), Resolution 2012-175 (12/27/12), Resolution 2013-143 (11/19/13),and Resolution 2014-149 (12/16/14), Resolution 2015-152 (12/1/2015), Resolution 2016-158 (12/20/2016)].

### 30.11.120 Severability

If any paragraph, section, or provision of this Chapter shall be declared invalid for any reason, that paragraph, section, or provision shall be severed from the remainder of this Title and the validity of the remainder of this Title shall not be affected by such decision.

### 30.11.130 Codification

The provisions of this Chapter are deemed to be a part of the Revenue Code and shall be renumbered so as to be consistent with that Code.

### Chapter 30.12 Treaty Fisheries Payroll Tax [Reserved]

[Editor's Note: The provisions of Chapter 30.12 Treaty Fisheries Payroll Tax expired on December 31, 2006 under Resolution 2006-157].

### Chapter 30.13 Hotel Occupancy Tax

# **30.13.010** Legislative Intent and Findings

This Chapter is enacted pursuant to the inherent sovereign powers of the Lummi Nation and such other powers as have been delegated to, vested in, or confirmed in the Nation through actions of the federal government. Among other sources, it is based upon the federal policy of self-determination for Indian tribes.

#### 30.13.020 Purpose

The Purpose of this Chapter is to establish a Hotel Occupancy Tax that results in a revenue stream for the provision of essential direct governmental services to the Lummi Community. There is imposed and levied and shall be collected an excise tax, known as the Hotel Occupancy Tax, on the sale of or charge made for the furnishing of lodging by any Hotel owned or operated with the Lummi Reservation or trust lands. The tax herein levied shall be in addition to any license fee imposed or levied under any other law or ordinance of the Lummi Nation.

#### 30.13.030 Definition

(a) "Hotel" shall mean any hotel, inn, or motel, including but not limited to Hotels owned by the Lummi Nation.

(b) "Guest Room" shall mean any room rented primarily for the purpose of overnight

occupancy in a Hotel for a fee.

(c) "Nation" shall mean the Lummi Nation.

(d) "Occupancy" shall mean the use or possession, or the right to the use or possession, of any Guest room in a Hotel or the right to use or possession of the furnishings or the services and accommodations accompanying the use and possession of such room or rooms.

(e) "Operator" shall mean any person or entity operating a Hotel, including any person or entity operating a Hotel on behalf of the Hotel owner.

(f) "Tribal Member" for purposes of this Chapter, means an enrolled member of the Lummi Nation.

#### **30.13.040** Rate of Tax

For the privilege of the use and occupancy of a Guest Room for a fee in a Hotel located on the Lummi Reservation or Trust Lands, a Hotel Occupancy Tax is hereby imposed at a rate of 8% with respect to each use according to LCL §30.13.020.

(a) This tax shall be applicable to the amount charged for occupancy of the Guest Room only, and not to charges for ancillary services.

(b) This tax shall be imposed upon the person for whom the Guest Room is provided and collected by the Operator of the Guest Room.

(c) Tribal Members are exempt from this tax when they provide their Tribal identification or Tribal enrollment card at the time of the check-in at a Hotel.

#### **30.13.050** Collection and Remittance

(a) The Hotel Occupancy Tax shall be collected by the Operator at the same time as the rent is collected from the Guest Room occupant. The amount thereof shall be separately stated upon the Operator's records and on any rental receipt delivered to the occupant by the Operator. No Operator shall advertise that this tax or any part thereof will be assumed or absorbed by the Operator, that it will not be added to the rent, or that, when added, any part will be refunded.

(b) All taxes required to be collected by the Operator herein during a calendar quarter

shall, within thirty (30) days following the end of such calendar quarter, be transmitted to the Nation together with a statement reporting total taxable Guest Room payments received by the Operator for said quarter.

## **30.13.060 Penalty for Violation**

It is unlawful for an Operator to violate or fail to comply with any of the provisions of this Chapter. An Operator who violates this Chapter may be penalized in accordance with Chapter 30.03 of this Title. Each day of violation shall be considered a separate offense.

# **30.13.070** Effective Date

The Hotel Occupancy Tax shall take effect on May 7, 2009 and remain in effect until revoked or amended by resolution of the LIBC.

# 30.13.080 Severability

If any paragraph, section, or provision of this Chapter shall be declared invalid for any reason, that paragraph, section, or provision shall be severed from the remainder of this Title and the validity of the remainder of this Title shall not be affected by such decision.

# **Chapter 30.14 Food and Beverage Tax**

### **30.14.010** Authority

This Chapter is enacted pursuant to the inherent sovereign powers of the Lummi Nation and such other powers delegated to, vested in, or confirmed in the Lummi Nation through the federal government and the federal policy of self-determination for Indian tribes, including, but not limited to, the authority and responsibility under Art. VI  $\S$  1(a), (c), (f) and (l) of the Constitution.

# **30.14.020** Legislative Intent and Findings

(a) It is the intent of this Chapter to:

(1) provide a statutory basis to exercise the Nation's sovereign authority to levy, assess and collect a tax on the sale of Prepared Foods and Beverages that takes place on the Reservation and Trust Lands; (2) raise revenues such that a portion of the costs of essential government services be borne by persons or Establishments engaged in or benefiting from residential, business or recreational activities on the Reservation and Trust Lands, who thereby benefit from governmental services provided by the Nation; and

(3) further self-government and selfdetermination for the benefit of the health, education and welfare of the Nation.

(b) The LIBC finds that:

(1) The power to tax is an essential attribute of tribal sovereignty and of vital importance to the Nation's economy and political integrity, as well as the health, welfare and economic well-being of Lummi's members and the Lummi Community. Taxation is a necessary instrument of self-government derived from the general authority of a sovereign to control economic activity within our jurisdiction and to defray the cost of providing governmental services bv requiring contributions from persons or Establishments engaged in economic activities within that jurisdiction. Taxation is of vital importance to the Nation's economy and political integrity, and to the health, welfare and economic well-being of its members and the Lummi Community.

(2) The Nation provides numerous governmental services, including, but is not limited to:

(A) Public sewage collection systems;

(B) Water systems to provide safe drinking water and fire protection;

- (C) Tribal roads;
- (D) Solid waste collection;
- (E) Social services;
- (F) Education programs;

(G) The maintenance of public health, safety, and law and order, including, but not limited to tribal police, fisheries enforcement, public emergency response, environmental protection, comprehensive land use, and planning and regulation; (H) The provision of a Tribal Court system with general jurisdiction for the resolution of civil disputes and limited jurisdiction for the prosecution of criminal actions; the protection of tribal resources and property, including but not limited to the Reservation and Trust Lands;

(I) The provision of public recreational amenities and facilities such as athletic fields, gymnasiums, meeting rooms, parks, and tribally owned tidelands;

(J) Support for cultural and religious events and activities; and

(K) The promotion and regulation of businesses and economic development within the Reservation and Trust Lands and the provision of employment to both members and non-members of the Nation.

(3) The Nation has obtained federal and state grants, low interest loans, and other programs that have, in part, financed the provision of governmental services and benefits to the Lummi Community. However, the full cost of these needed and beneficial programs and services is not covered by the programs themselves and it is necessary for the Nation to raise supplemental revenues locally to continue to provide these essential governmental services.

(4) The Lummi Community, which encompasses both tribal members and nonmembers, whether visiting, residing, employed, attending school or otherwise doing business on the Reservation or Trust Lands. benefits from these tribal governmental services and programs directly and because the tribal services and programs supplement or replace other governmental programs and relieve other units of government from the full burden of these programs.

(5) It is appropriate, therefore, that a portion of the costs of these essential government services be borne by persons and Establishments engaged in or benefiting from residential, business or recreational activities on the Reservation or Trust Lands, who thereby benefit from governmental services provided by the Nation.

(6) Additionally, the Nation makes contributions to local fire and police agencies to defray a portion of the cost of fire protection, emergency medical services, and law enforcement assistance, where necessary, on the Reservation or Trust Lands. Revenues are needed by the Nation to fund such contributions.

(7) The Nation constructed various Establishments including, but not limited to, a Class III casino, bars, restaurants, the business incubator at Xwlemi Te'Ti'Sen gas stations/convenience stores, and roads connecting these Establishments as well as parking lots for its customers.

Establishment (8) The value of an operating within Reservation or Trust Lands is generated, in part, by its location; physical attractiveness, convenience; available facilities including a Class III casino, bars, restaurants, the business incubator at Xwlemi Te'Ti'Sen gas stations/convenience stores and by the skill of its management in designing, operating and maintaining the business or Establishment and its facilities all of which were made possible by the efforts of the Nation.

(9) Establishments operating within the Reservation or Trust Lands are supported by and benefit from numerous programs and services provided by the Nation as described in Subsection (b)(2) above.

#### **30.14.030** Definitions

In addition to the definitions in LCL §30.03.020, unless explicitly stated otherwise for the purposes of this Chapter the following words and phrases shall mean:

(a) "Beverage" is all non-alcoholic and alcoholic beverages. It does not include Beverages in unopened, original containers or packages when sold as a single unit or greater and intended only for consumption off the premises of the Establishment.

(b) "Caterer or Catering Services" is a person engaged in the business of preparing or serving Prepared Foods or Beverages, including using ingredients provided by a customer, whether on the premises of the Caterer, premises of the Caterer's customers, or premises designated by the customers.

(c) "City" is the City of Bellingham of the State.

(d) "Constitution" is the Constitution and Bylaws of the Lummi Tribe of the Lummi Reservation, Washington as Amended.

(e) "Establishment" is any person, entity or business, including entities owned and/or operated by the Lummi Nation, that sells Prepared Foods or Beverages for which a charge is made and where the person, entity or business is entitled to all or a portion of the net receipts from the sale thereof whether stationary or mobile, temporary or permanent. Establishment includes, but not limited to:

- (1) Banquet halls;
- (2) Cafeterias;
- (3) Caterers;
- (4) Cocktail lounges;
- (5) Convention or event centers;
- (6) Coffee or donut shops;
- (7) Convenience stores;

(8) Delicatessens, diners, and fast food outlets;

- (9) Hotels or boarding houses;
- (10) Ice cream trucks;
- (11) Mobile canteens;
- (12) Pizzerias;
- (13) Private or social clubs;
- (14) Refreshment stands;
- (15) Restaurants; and
- (16) Salad bars.

(f) "Food Products" are food items generally sold in or by grocery stores, convenience stores, supermarkets, bakeries, fish markets, produce markets, and other like places. Food Products include, but are not limited to:

- (1) Cereals and cereal products;
- (2) Flour and flour products;

(3) Milk and milk products, including ice cream; oleomargarine;

- (4) Meat and meat products;
- (5) Fish and fish products;
- (6) Eggs and egg products;
- (7) Vegetables and vegetable products;
- (8) Fruit and fruit products;
- (9) Spices and salts;

(10) Sugar and sugar products, other than candy and confectionery;

(11) Coffee and coffee substitutes when used for household consumption; and

(12) Water.

Food Products do not include alcoholic Beverages, soft drinks, sodas or Beverages that are ordinarily dispensed at bars, soda fountains, or other Establishments.

(g) "LIBC Governmental Buildings" are the Lummi Nation Administration Building located at 2665 Kwina Road and such other buildings as designated by the LIBC in a duly enacted resolution.

(h) "Prepackaged" means packed in a sealed, unopened original container intended and marked by the manufacturer for individual sale.

(i) "Prepared Foods" are any food items offered or held out for sale by an Establishment for the purpose of being consumed by any person to satisfy the appetite and that may be immediately consumed on the premises of the Establishment. Prepared Foods are generally prepped or readied, heated, and/or combined with other foods to make a single meal, may require packing, and utensils may be provided or made available to the purchaser. It does not include food items intended to be consumed off the premises of the Establishment such as Prepackaged baked goods or other foods, frozen foods, and Food Products. However, if a food item can be heated or prepared for consumption on the premises of the Establishment (e.g. microwave or heating unit is available for customer use), such food items are Prepared Foods for purposes of taxation under this Chapter, whether or not the food item is actually taken

out of the package or heated on the premises.

(j) "Sales Price" is the total taxable amount paid by a purchaser to an Establishment as consideration for the sale of a Prepared Food or Beverage and shall include mandatory additions to the price whether labeled service charges, tips, gratuities or otherwise. The taxable Sales Price does not include tips or gratuities which are clearly voluntary or cash discounts taken at the time of the transaction. Sales Price shall also include the following:

(1) The total room rental cost, including any fees to rent the room and the cost of the Prepared Foods or Beverages, when:

(A) the primary purpose of the room rental is the service of Prepared Food and Beverages (e.g. banquets or dinners); and

(B) the Establishment provides the Prepared Food or Beverage,

(2) The separately listed cost for serving Prepared Foods or Beverages by the Establishment when the primary purpose of the room rental is other than serving Prepared Food or Beverages (e.g. conferences or meetings).

(3) The cost Caterer or Catering Service charges its customers when a room is rented by a third party.

(4) The total cost to rent a when a single price is charged that includes the service of Prepared Food and Beverages regardless of whether the cost is listed separately.

(5) The total admission costs charged by an Establishment for entertainment or recreation if admission includes any amount for Prepared Foods or Beverages.

(k) "State" is the State of Washington.

(1) "County" is Whatcom County of the State.

(m)"Utensils" includes, but is not limited to, plates, knives, forks, spoons, glasses, cups, napkins and straws.

# **30.14.040 Imposition of Food and Beverage Tax**

(a) There is imposed and levied and shall be collected a tax, known as the Food and Beverage Tax, at the rate set by the LIBC on the Sales Price of each and every sale of a Prepared Food or Beverage in or from an Establishment, whether prepared and/or consumed in the Establishment or not, located within the boundaries of the Reservation or Trust Lands, except as provided in Subsection (c). This tax is in addition to all other taxes and fees imposed by law.

(b) The LIBC shall, from time to time, establish or modify the Food and Beverage Tax rate in a duly enacted resolution. The tax rate shall not exceed an amount equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the total combined State, County and City sales and use taxes, as amended from time to time. In the absence of a rate set by duly enacted resolution of the LIBC, such rate shall default to zero percent (0%). Actions to gather and report information regarding funds collected from the Food and Beverage Tax do not become effective until a tax rate greater than 0% is set by resolution.

(c) The Food and Beverage Tax imposed under this Chapter shall not apply to:

(1) The sale to Lummi tribal members, provided that the LIBC has duly enacted resolution that specifically exempts tribal members from the tax in this Chapter, and provided further that Tribal identification or Tribal enrollment card be shown at the time of sale;

(2) The sale of Prepared Foods or Beverages by any Establishment located within LIBC Governmental Buildings;

(3) Prepared Foods or Beverages provided by any Establishment on a complimentary or free basis;

(4) Prepared Foods or Beverages provided by entities primarily engaged in an activity or business other than the sale of Prepared Foods or Beverages, such as churches and schools, institutional living entities such as dormitories, senior citizen centers, residential care facilities, hospitals, and organizations that may occasionally from time to time but not on a regular basis provide Prepared Foods or Beverages for immediate consumption without holding themselves out as retailers of such items: and

(5) The sale of Prepared Foods or

Beverages purchased under the United States Department of Agriculture Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) or successor program.

#### **30.14.050** Collection and Remittance

(a) The Food and Beverage Tax shall be collected by the Establishment at the time of the sale.

(b) An invoice, receipt, or other statement of sale shall reflect the amount of Food and Beverage Tax separately from the Sales Price. Nothing herein prevents the Establishment from using a pricing method that advertises prices that include the Food and Beverage Tax, provided that the invoice, receipt or other statement of sale reflect the pricing method.

(c) The Establishment shall have a duty to collect, account for, and remit all Food and Beverage Taxes. The Food and Beverage Taxes shall be deemed to be held in trust by the Establishment for the use and benefit of the Nation until paid to the Nation. An Establishment's failure to collect the Food and Beverage Tax shall not relieve its obligation to remit the tax to the Lummi Revenue Department.

(d) All Food and Beverage Taxes required to be collected by the Establishment during a calendar quarter shall, within thirty (30) days following the end of such calendar quarter, be remitted to the Lummi Revenue Department in accordance with LCL §30.03.200.

#### **30.14.060 Penalty for Violation**

It is unlawful for any Establishment to violate or fail to comply with any provisions of this Chapter. An Establishment which violates this Chapter shall be subject to penalties in accordance with Chapters 30.03 through 30.03.300 of this Title.

### **30.14.070** Effective Date

This Chapter shall take effect on July 25, 2017 and remain in effect until revoked or amended by the LIBC.

#### 30.14.080 Severability

If any paragraph, section, or provision of this Chapter shall be declared invalid for any reason, that paragraph, section, or provision shall be severed from the remainder of this Title and the validity of the remainder of this Title shall not be affected by such decision.

Title30.Res2017-084